

**Minutes of the District Semi-Annual Meeting
Saturday 11th November 2017
Emerald Hotel, Gisborne
Commenced at 1.02pm**

Those present (see **Appendix A**)

1. Call to order and welcome

District Director Sarah Bate called the meeting of the Toastmasters International District 72 Semi-Annual to order at 1.02pm and extended a warm welcome to all delegates, members, and guests present. She reminded all those present to turn off any devices which could disturb the meeting. Sarah asked all those who would be speaking in the meeting to stand, address the chair, and say their name and Area or Division they are representing before speaking.

Meeting officials

Our business meeting officials for this meeting are:

- Timers: Richard Perkins DTM, and Ross Kennedy DTM
- Microphone runners: Bailey Wood and Edward Johnston
- Ballot collectors: Steve Tutbury DTM, and Bailey Wood
- Ballot counters: Gillian Perano DTM, and Kevin Ball
- Chairman of ballot counters and collectors: Joy Ackrill DTM, PDDG
- Parliamentarian and Chairman of the Credentials committee: Chrissy Meyer DTM, PDDG

2. Mission Statement

Program Quality Director North, Toni Sharp, read the Mission Statement.

3. Notice of Meeting

Administration Manager, Michelle Gerwitz, read the Notice of Meeting.

4. Speaking Rights

District Director, Sarah, explained voting and speaking rights. Only Club Presidents, Vice Presidents Education (or their proxies), and District Officers have voting rights at this meeting.

Under Toastmasters International Policy, District Director, Sarah extended speaking rights only to all Toastmasters present. She further explained how discussions should be conducted.

5. Apologies

Administration Manager, Michelle reported the apologies with others announced from the floor. (refer Appendix B)

“That these apologies be accepted.”

Moved: Craig Robinson, Pania Club

6. Confirmation of Quorum

District Parliamentarian, Chrissy Meyer thanked her helper at the Credentials desk. They were:

- Alan Holloway DTM
- Georgie Templeton, Division B Director
- Carol Mitchell DTM
- Laurel Francis DTM PDDG

A quorum for a District Semi-Annual Council Meeting is one third of the Club Presidents and Vice Presidents Education. The District currently has 274 clubs, making 548 votes. One third of this is 183 votes. 109 Clubs have registered votes. District Parliamentarian Chrissy confirmed there are 189 votes present and we do have a quorum.

The District Executive currently has 56 Area Directors, 9 Division Directors, and 10 senior officers – making a total of 75 members. 52 District Officers are present.

The total number of votes available is 241. A simple majority is 121. A two thirds majority is 161.

7. Changes to and Confirmation of Agenda

District Director, Sarah added the following item to the agenda:

- To determine the May 2019 conference dates for D72 and D112

8. Minutes of District Executive Meeting held 13th May 2017

The minutes of these meetings have been circulated.

8.1 Corrections to the minutes

Sarah advised that significant corrections to the Minutes should be advised now. Minor corrections to Michelle after this meeting.

No corrections were received.

“That the minutes of the District 72 Council Meeting of 13th May 2017 as received are a true and correct record.”

**Moved: Ian Wright, Hastings Club
Seconded: Linda Barnes, Area Director C5
CARRIED**

8.2 Matters arising from the minutes

There were no matters arising from the minutes of 13th May 2017.

9. Correspondence

There have been no items of correspondence received concerning issues that need to be addressed by the Executive.

10. Urgent Business

10.1 Confirmation of Officer Resignations

The following officers have resigned since the Annual Council Meeting on 13th May 2017:

- Kevin Prohl, Division A Director
- Sharon Kerr-Phillips, Division H Director
- Scott Martins, Division F Director
- Heather Turner, Area Director E2
- Magda van Rooyen, Area Director A1
- Anji Adams, Area Director A6
- Mihiri Hettiarachchy, Area Director H5
- Alfred Pushpakumar, Area Director H6
- Lana Slyuzberg, Area Director E6

“That the District Council accepts the resignations as listed.”

Moved: Graeme Hunt, Dunedin Club
Seconded: Siphon Ndlhovu, Area Director B4
CARRIED

10.2 Confirmation of Appointments

The following officers have been appointed since the Annual Council Meeting on 13th May 2017:

- Erica Richardson, Division A Director
- Scott Martins, Division H Director
- Sharon Kerr-Phillips, Division F Director
- Catherine Syme, Area Director A2
- Jonathan Darby, Area Director A3
- Magda van Rooyen, Area Director A6
- Warwick Fleming, Area Director B2
- Heather Riches, Area Director B3
- Katrina Hudson, Area Director B5
- Christine Tutbury, Area Director D2
- Jo Moar, Area Director E2
- Philip Smith, Area Director E6
- Sian Killick, Area Director F2
- Frank Phillips, Area Director F7

- Rowena Foster, Area Director F8
- Kingsley Moody, Area Director F9
- Doug Hilliard, Area Director G5
- Sabine parry, Area Director G8
- Alfred Pushpakumar, Area Director H5
- Hitesh Lad, Area Director H6
- Stewart Dixon, Area Director J2

“That the District Council confirms the appointments as listed.”

**Moved: Tim Law, Division E Director
Seconded: Joy Ackrill, Turbine Talkers
CARRIED**

10.3 Confirmation of Clubs into new Areas

The following Clubs have chartered and been placed into the follow Areas since the Annual Council Meeting on 13th May 2017 (please note, that these Clubs were chartered in the last Toastmaster year, but need to be acknowledged):

Division	Area	Club Number	Club Name	Location
G	8	6571477	Bay Harbour Toastmasters Club	Lyttleton
J	5	5083988	Wadestown	Wellington
E	4	6570187	Te Puni Korero Toastmasters	Wellington
G	3	3582989	Leadership Academy Toastmasters Club	Christchurch
E	7	6509882	Newtown Toastmasters	Wellington

The follow clubs have chartered since 1 July 2017:

Division	Area	Club Number	Club Name	Location
F	2	5483983	Moo Talk Toastmasters Club	Auckland
F	9	6553641	WNZL Toastmasters Auckland	Auckland

District Director, Sarah, took the opportunity to thank all of those people involved for in bringing these Clubs to fruition for all their dedication and hard work, saying it was very much appreciated. She also congratulated all these Clubs on their chartering.

11. Convention Reports

11.1 Report from Gisborne Convention, November 2017

Program Quality Director North, Toni Sharp, asked Convention Convenor, Helen Hunt to present her report.

Helen Hunt, Gisborne Convention Convenor welcomed everyone to Gisborne. She is sorry she couldn't cancel the southerly. She is really excited about this conference. Those who have come to Gisborne for this conference are making it great. The team is amazing and has pulled together really well. The budget has been watched very closely. We've had an excellent treasurer and have

worked really well together. Helen hopes you're all enjoying yourselves. She reminded us to not forget to buy your souvenir teddy bear. This conference is your conference – have a wonderful time!

11.2 Report from Auckland Convention, May 2018

Program Quality Director South, Celina Templeman, asked Convention Convenor, Kevin Prohl to present his report.

Kevin Prohl, Auckland Convention Convenor updated the meeting on the Waipuna conference. The planning is doing very well. On Friday get there early. District Officer training and meeting starts 9.45am. There will be a four-hour workshop with David Nottage. “Contest winning speeches that will win you the World Championship”. There’ll also be a Candidates Showcase, and showcase with Brett Rutledge, David Nottage and Maxine Nesbit. On Saturday there will be international speakers, educationals, contests, a cabaret while dining, and the band Rock Out playing music from the 1950s – 1990s. On Sunday they’ll be a breakfast with the champions, more keynote speakers, educationals, and contests. It is for all of us. Make sure you don’t miss the last D72 convention! There will also be a programme for partners and kids.

11.3 Future Conference Committee Report

District Director, Sarah Bate, asked District Conference Consultant, Joan Hook DTM, PDDG to speak to this item.

Joan Hook DTM, PDDG, District Conference Consultant provided some background to the meeting. A small committee was brought together to look at the future of conferences. The committee are: Sarah Bate, Joan Hook, Kingsley Moody, Carol Mitchell, and Ellie Young. From next year there will only be one conference a year in May. Looking at options for future conferences several options were considered. One important question was: Will we want to have everything at one conference that we now have at two? Yes. Option 4 was agreed upon. This extends conferences to three days (as they used to be). Will include four contests, training and District Executive Meeting, Council Meeting, educationals, and keynote speakers.

There are two motions, as there will be two Districts.

“That effective from 1 July 2018, the duration of the District 72 Annual Conference be three days, commencing on Friday morning and concluding on Sunday afternoon to accommodate the District International, Humorous, Evaluation and Table Topics Speech Contest finals, an educational programme and the District Council Meeting.”

**Moved: Carol Mitchell, Cupcake Communicators
Seconded: Jo Moar, Harbourside**

Discussion

No discussion.

The motion was put.

CARRIED

“That effective from 1 July 2018, the duration of the District 112 Annual Conference be three days, commencing on Friday morning and concluding on Sunday afternoon to accommodate the District International, Humorous, Evaluation and Table Topics Speech Contest finals, an educational programme and the District Council Meeting.”

**Moved: Kingsley Moody, Area Director F9
Seconded: Bailey Wood, Division D Director**

Discussion

Question: Pauline Carr, Speaking of Levin Club asked for clarification that there will be one or two conferences.

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed that we will be two Districts so there will be two conferences. In May 2018 there will be one D72 conference in Auckland, after that, there will be one District conference for each District each year.

Question: Melanie Alican, MCBC asked that although she will be in the new D72 can she attend D112 conference if she wants to.

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed that yes, people can attend both conferences if they wish. To clarify, Division H will be in D112.

The motion was put.

CARRIED

12. Finance Manager’s Reports

12.1 Financial Statements for the year ended 30 June 2017

Nicola Green, Past Finance Manager presented the audited Financial Statements for the year ended 30 June 2017 with explanations, as published.

“That the financial statements for the year ended 30th June 2017 be received.”

**Moved: Nicola Green
Seconded: Kathryn Duncan, Division C Director
CARRIED**

Discussion

Question: Ian Wright, Hastings Club asked was the amount shown for funds held in the US shown as NZ dollars or in US dollars. The answer was that it was in NZ dollars.

Response: Nicola Green, Past Finance Manager confirmed the figures are all in New Zealand dollars.

Question: Carol Mitchell, Cupcake Communicators stated that District Supplies should have

opening and closing balance and stock figures and these have not been supplied.

Response: Nicola Green, Past Finance Manager replied these accounts were based on previous year accounts but she can provide these figures now. The opening stock for District Supplies was \$6,186 (stock purchased from Toastmasters International) + \$2,890 (Toastmasters New Zealand History book), expenses were \$32,707.64, and closing stock of \$9,543 was made up of stock purchased from Toastmasters International of \$7,396 and Toastmasters New Zealand History book of \$2,147.

Question: Carol Mitchell, Cupcake Communicators queried that District Financial Protocol 8.4 requires accounts to be audited. Do you have the audited accounts for us?

Response: Nicola Green, Past Finance Manager confirmed that the Toastmasters International audit has been completed. The accounts are below the threshold for New Zealand Charities audit if District Director does not require them.

Question: Carol Mitchell, Cupcake Communicators reiterated that requirements for 8.4 not met.

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed we do not need a New Zealand audit. She thinks that Carol is suggesting that we label the Financial Statements to say they have been audited and comply with Toastmasters International audit requirements.

Response: Carol Mitchell, Cupcake Communicators confirmed this is what she means.

Response: Nicola Green, Past Finance Manager confirmed she will arrange this.

Question: Melanie Alican, MCBC asked about advertisement of clubs. She is VPPR of her club. Is there is a budget line for banners, etc for clubs?

Response: Toni Sharp, Program Quality Director replied that there is an available fund which is based on specific requirements which are on the form. Clubs can apply for things like signage and banners. Requirements are based on the finances of clubs. There is also funding available this year. Clubs must apply using the correct forms and meet criteria.

Question: Melanie Alican, MCBC asked Toni to please confirm now, on behalf of Warren Christie would you fund us?

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director reiterated that clubs need to make an application using the correct form. This goes to the Club Growth Directors, Neil and Fiona and will be discussed at a Top Table meeting and club will be replied to in a timely manner.

“That the financial statements for the year ended 30th June 2017 be adopted.”

**Moved: Paulette Boyes, Scarfies Speechcraft
Seconded: Nigel Michels, Area Director D4
CARRIED**

Sarah Bate, District Director sincerely thanked Nicola Green for all her hard work she has done over

the past year.

12.2 District 72 Budget for the 2017-2018 Year

Tania Fraser, Finance Manager presented the Budget for the 2017-2018 Year, with explanations, as published.

“That the District 72 Budget for the 2017-2018 Year be received.”

**Moved: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager
Seconded: Helen Cartmell, Hutt Valley**

Discussion

Question: Richard Perkins, Geyserland Club remarked that the actual expenditure for District Supplies is very high. With Pathways coming up, we will not need to buy advanced manuals etc. why is expenditure so high when items will not be needed going forward?

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager clarified that we expect a large number of people will want to finish their DTM in next two years so there will still be a need for advanced manuals for a while. District Supplies also sells other items, not just manuals.

Question: Richard Perkins, Geyserland Club asked for clarification on why was there such a large expense in actual for last year?

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager reminded meeting that that question needed to be asked in the last section about last year’s budget. But she can confirm that District Supplies do tend to buy a lot of stock leading up to conferences. Last year District Supplies couldn't get to Invercargill because of the Kaikoura earthquake so sales were down for conferences.

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed that of the Districts and regions who have taken up Pathways to date, there has only been a 40% uptake from members. We do expect a lot of people to stay on current programme if they want to complete their DTM in next two years. The plan is that District Supplies will continue to run but we will not overstock items that won’t be used in the long-term.

Question: Adrienne West, Piako Club asked whether there is an allowance for clubs which will be domiciled in District 112 as of 1 July 2017 to get banners.

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager confirmed that expenditure for banners and trophies etc for clubs , areas, divisions and the new District will be budgeted next year, not this year. Only reformation expenditure from this year relates to reformation meeting costs and additional training in June.

Question: Adrienne West, Piako Club asked about the New Zealand Visitors Pack, which is purchased from District Supplies. With Pathways coming in is there a new brochure in pipeline and is this in the budget?

Response: Neil Stichbury, Club Growth Director North replied that a new brochure is being

prepared at the moment which will be put out this year. The draft is 90% completed and the completed document will be printed this year. We will leave in information about D72 as D72 is ongoing but will provide an update to material so there is also a D112 version of document. This has been budgeted for.

Comment: Carol Mitchell, Cup Cake Communicators wants to congratulate team on such a well-considered budget including all the activities such as Pathways and reformation. All the information we need is in the notes and well explained. Thanks too for the huge increase in marketing budget.

“That the District 72 Budget for the 2017-2018 year be adopted.”

**Moved: Steve Preston, Public Relations Manager
Seconded: Richard Perkins, Geyserland Club
CARRIED**

12.3 District 112 Bank Account

“That in line with the reformation of District 782 into two districts, a new bank account be opened for District 112 to be operational as from 1 March 2018 to enable funds to be transferred in, and any payments required for the new year to be made.”

**Moved: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager
Seconded: Sian Killick, Area Director F2**

Discussion

Question: Ody Lumanglas, Sylvia Park Club asked a question on split: it is like a divorce. How do we know how to split the funds?

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager confirmed that we will get advice from Toastmasters International about this.

Question: Raewyn Dawson, Westside asked whether it was it at Invercargill that it was agreed that the District would split.

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager confirmed that it was.

Question: Adrienne West, Piako Club said that as someone from a banking background she suggested that the motion be changed to give bank account names so they can be identified.

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager replied that she understood it would be the same account with different suffix, but then clarified that it will be a different bank account.

Comment: Channa Ranasinghe, Area Director E3 confirmed that we can have D72 and D112 as two separate accounts. We will need two different names to open accounts, will need to have this clarified in the motion.

AMENDMENT: Joy Ackrill, Turbine Talkers proposed an amendment to the motion should state

that the bank account for D112 be opened under the name of TMNZ D112.

“That in line with the reformation of District 72 into two districts, a new bank account be opened for District t 112 under the name of Toastmasters NZ District 112 to be operational as from 1 March 2018 to enable funds to be transferred in, and any payments required for the new year to be made.”

**Seconded: Mary Clarke
Nay: Andrew Pass
CARRIED**

Discussion

Question: Member from Pacific Club asked what the official name of the current bank account is, and will this be confused with the new one if they have similar names?

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager clarified name.

AMENDMENT: Joy Ackrill, Turbine Talkers further amended the motion to say (at the end of 'made'), “and that the NZTM Inc accounts be renamed to TMNZ D72”.

“That in line with the reformation of District 72 into two districts, a new bank account be opened for District 112 under the name of Toastmasters NZ District 112 to be operational as from 1 March 2018 to enable funds to be transferred in, and any payments required for the new year to be made, and that the Toastmasters NZ Inc accounts be renamed Toastmasters NZ District 72.”

Seconded: Celina Templeman, Program Quality Director South

Discussion.

Question: Ian Wright, Hastings Club asked whether using D72 now will mean it needs to be changed again after the split.

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager confirmed that putting D72 at the end will work now and in the future.

Question: Kingsley Moody, Area Director F6 asked for clarification on whether D72 is an incorporated society.

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed that it is not.

Question: Caroline Wallace, Turbine Talkers queried whether we will be opening more than one bank account and does this need to be included in the motion?

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager confirmed that we only need to open one now to give D112 a starting point. D112 will open more after 1 July 2018.

Question: Fiona Hodge, Club Growth Director South asked for clarification about funds transferred in. Do we know how much will be transferred? Will that amount have to be agreed by Council?

Response: Tania Fraser, Finance Manager confirmed that it is not necessary to come through Council as it is just a starting point, and the funds will be transferred back after 1 July.

“That the amended motion be adopted.”

CARRIED

13. Senior District Officer Reports

The Division Directors, Public Relations Manager, Club Growth Directors and Program Directors reports are incorporated in the District Director’s report

13.1 Immediate Past District Director’s Report

Immediate Past District Director, David Templeman presented the report.
There are no updates to the report as it was presented.

“That the report from the Immediate Past District Director be received”.

**Moved: Kingsley Moody, Area Director F9
Seconded: Joan Hook, Eden-Epsom, Club
CARRIED**

Discussion

No discussion.

“That the report from the Immediate Past District Director be adopted”.

**Moved: Rob Wightman, Orewa Lunchtime Toastmasters Club
Seconded: Andrew Pass, Orakei
CARRIED**

13.6 District Director’s Report

District Director, Sarah Bate presented the report.
There are no updates to the report as it was presented.

“That the report from the District Director be received”.

**Moved: David Templeman, Immediate Past District Director
Seconded: Linda Barnes, Area Director C5
CARRIED**

Discussion

No discussion.

“That the report from the District Director be adopted”.

**Moved: Bailey Wood, Division D Director
Seconded: Craig Robinson, Pania Club
CARRIED**

14. Motions on Notice

14.1 Realignment Report

Sarah Bate, District Director provided some background on this item.

- The realignment committee has been working on a plan for the realignment. Originally to be discussed at this meeting however has been delayed so we can run another communications campaign.
- D72 will reform to become continuing D72 and new D112.
- D112 will have eight new Divisions from six.
- D72 will have six new Divisions from four.
- Communications to all clubs will be sent out when the draft report is ready. This impacts everyone so everyone needs to be aware and have their opportunity to have their say. Please make sure your Club members see this report and have the opportunity to give feedback. We want to make sure the decision in May 2018 goes through like a hot knife through butter.

15. General Business

15.1 Conference Bids

Conference dates for May 2019. Please note this only covers May 2019. D72 and D112 will be able to decide their own dates after this.

“That the D112 conference be held on 3 – 5 May 2019 and the D72 conference be held 10 – 12 May 2019”.

**Moved: Jo Moar, Harbourside
Seconded: Penny Coffey, Christchurch Speechcraft Club**

Discussion

No discussion.

The motion was put.

CARRIED

Celina Templeman Program Quality Director South confirmed there has been one bid received for D72.

Kathryn Duncan, Division C Director and Michelle Gerwitz, Taieri Club presented their bid.

“That the May 2019 D72 Conference be held in Dunedin.”

Moved: Owen Winter, Emerging Leaders
Seconded: Alison Cowan, Wavecrest
CARRIED

Toni Sharp, Program Quality Director North confirmed there have been no formal bids received for D112. She opened the floor to bids. We are within two-year notice period so we do need to confirm today where that conference will be.

Katrina Hudson, Area Director D5 presented a bid for Waikato to host the May 2019 D112 Conference.

Katrina Hudson and Georgie Templeton, Division B Director presented their bid.

“That the May 2019 D112 Conference be held in Waikato.”

Moved: Ross Kennedy, Hamilton
Seconded: Siphon Ndlhovu, Area Director B4
CARRIED

15.2 Other General Business

None.

16. Announcements

Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed that the next Council Meeting will be held on Saturday 5th May 2018, at Waipuna Hotel, Auckland.

Question: Ody Lumanglas, Sylvia Park Club asked if conference fees would go down by half as there will only be one a year. How much less will conferences charge members to attend? And, will the new District have a Service Charge as D72 does now?

Response: Sarah Bate, District Director confirmed that she can't talk to this as new D72 and D112 will be setting their own budgets for next year. These questions will need to be asked during that process. This year the status quo remains.

17. Close

“That the District Council Meeting be closed”

Moved: Jo Moar, Harbourside
Seconded: Brent Ruru, Boaters
CARRIED

Sarah Bate, District Director declared the meeting closed at 2.43pm.

Appendix 1

Present

District Officer Attendance

Role	Name
District Director	Sarah Bate
Program Quality Director North	Toni Sharp
Program Quality Director South	Celina Templeman
Club Growth Director North	Neil Stichbury
Club Growth Director South	Fiona Hodge
Public Relations Manager	Steven Preston
Finance Director	Tania Fraser
Parliamentarian	Chrissy Meyer
Immediate Past District Director	David Templeman
Administration Manager	Michelle Gerwitz
Division A Director	Erica Richardson
Division B Director	Georgie Templeton
Division C Director	Kathryn Duncan
Division D Director	Bailey Wood
Division F Director	Sharon Kerr-Phillips
Division G Director	Rob Woolley
Division H Director	Scott Martins
Division J Director	Colin Leong
Area Director A2	Catherine Syme
Area Director A3	Jonathan Darby
Area Director A4	Tina Richards
Area Director A6	Magda van Rooyen
Area Director B2	Warwick Fleming
Area Director B3	Heather Riches
Area Director B4	Sipho Ndlhovu
Area Director B5	Katrina Hudson
Area Director C1	Esther Haines
Area Director C2	Christine Livingston
Area Director C4	Jane Gregory
Area Director C5	Linda Barnes
Area Director D2	Christine Tutbury
Area Director D3	Alan Holloway
Area Director D4	Nigel Michels
Area Director D6	Margaret McClintock
Area Director E1	Mele Fuimaono
Area Director E2	Jo Moar
Area Director E3	Channa Ranasinghe
Area Director E4	Pauline Gallagher
Area Director E7	Caroline Wallace
Area Director E9	Rob Barton-Howes
Area Director E10	Jad Pamment
Area Director F2	Sian Killick
Area Director F3	Francy Parfitt
Area Director F4	Neela Luminglas

Area Director F5	Felicity Hopkins
Area Director F7	Frank Phillips
Area Director F8	Rowena Foster
Area Director F9	Kingsley Moody
Area Director G1	Stephen Moore
Area Director G6	Johanna Ryan
Area Director G7	Brian Preddy
Area Director G8	Sabine Parry
Area Director H3	Dave Syder
Area Director J1	Kylee Maloney
Area Director J2	Stewart Dixon
Area Director J3	Ngawara Cranfield
Area Director J4	Mercy Brown
Area Director J5	Glen Pearce
Area Director J6	Glenys Brown
Area Director J7	Vanessa Creamer
Area Director J8	Alison McKone

Club Attendance

Achieve	Emerging Leaders
Advanced Communicators and Leaders	Everest
Advanced Wellington	Feilding Toastmasters
Airwaves	Foveaux
Arawa	Geyser Gourmet
Assurity Testmasters	Geyserland
Auckland	Gore
Auckland West	Gracefield
Bay City	Hamilton
Bay Harbour	Harbourside
Bishopdale	Hastings
Boaters	Havelock North
Business Breakfast	Henderson
Business Communication Club	Hibiscus Coast
Capital	High Noon Nelson
Capital Chatterers	Howick
Central Hawkes Bay	Hutt City
Christchurch Speechcraft	Hutt Valley
Churton Park	Kapi-Mana@Tawa
City Early Start	Kiwi Toasters
Civic	Lake City Breakfast
Cook Strait	Leadership Academy
Cup Cake Communicators	Massey
Dawn Shakers	Maungakiekie
Daybreak Leadership Club	MITe Speakers
DIATrIBE	Napier
Dunedin	Newtown
Dynamic Diners	Oamaru Toastmasters
Eco City Waitakere	Ohariu
Eden Epsom	One Hour

Orakei
Pacific
Pania
Peninsula Presenters
Piako
Pioneers
Police Toastmasters Club
Porirua Central
Progressive
Rangiora
Remuera
Review Toastmasters
Rosedale Toastmasters
Scarflies
Shortland Street
Silver Service
Silverdale-Orewa
Silverstream
Spark Speakers
Speakeasy
Speaking of Levin
Spreydon
Sunday Afternoon
Sunrise
Sylvia Park
Tabletalk
Taieri
Takapuna Midday
Talking Heads
Taumarunui
Taupo
Tauranga
Te Aro
Te Awamutu
Te Papa Communicators
Terrace@12
The Speechcraft
Three Kings
Toast of Broadway
Toastmasters of Waikanae
Treetown
Turbine Talkers
Upper Hutt
Victoria University
Wainuiomata
Wake Up Communicate
Warkworth
Wavecrest
Westside
Whitianga Toastmasters

Appendix 2

Apologies

District Officer Apologies

Area Director A1	Tina Brockway
Area Director A5	Arno Grueber
Area Director B1	Sam Bennett
Area Director E6	Philip Smith
Area Director F6	Murray Coutts
Area Director G2	Louise Davy
Area Director G3	Nicola Robertson
Area Director G4	Nelson Early
Area Director G5	Doug Hilliard
Area Director G9	Steve Wockner

Club Apologies

Canterbury Women's Club Inc Toastmasters

CBD

Coastmasters Toastmasters

Corkers

Devonport Esplanade

DIAlogue

Dinsdale

First Impressions

Katikati

Lunchspeak

Madhatters

Masterton

Moo Talk Toastmasters

Morning Toast Toastmasters

Northside

Orion Health

Spinnaker

Tohi Toastmasters